
 

 
 

DublinTown Submission On  
College Green Plaza Consultation 

 
Consultation on options for public realm improvements to  

Dame Street as part of the College Green project 
 
Introduction 
 
DublinTown (formerly Dublin City Business Improvement District) is the city centre’s 
Business Improvement District. Its mandate was provided by the city centre’s 2,500 
businesses following a plebiscite in 2007. This mandate was renewed by a further vote 
of businesses in 2012 and again in the summer of 2017. DublinTown welcomes the 
opportunity to make a submission on behalf of our members in relation to the proposals 
for College Green and Dame Street. We also believe it is crucial that any decisions 
made in relation to the development of this space gives due consideration to, and is 
developed in consultation with the final plan for the Bus Connects network redesign, 
including cooperation and collaboration with Dublin Bus and the National Transport 
Authority (NTA). 
 
Options Three and Four 
 
DublinTown finds the questions posed very limiting for the two proposed options. The 
decisions around College Green will have significant, long-term impacts on the city 
centre and the options presented, and the limited scope of the questions do not allow 
for the level of engagement appropriate for such an important decision.  We believe 
that a more substantial consultation is required.  There is an absence of information 
that is required to make a properly informed decision. 
 
Dublin Town supports increased pedestrianisation within the city centre.  Surveys 
conducted by Dublin Town indicate that the businesses support pedestrianisation.  
There is significant support for the creation of a continuous pedestrian zone from 
College Green to Stephen’s Green. While car access must be maintained to the city, 
there is no need to have cars on every street, however, clear, easy to follow routes to 
key car parks and hotels must be in place to service the wider south side commercial 
core. The balance of needs must be weighed up and this is likely to support increased 
pedestrianisation where possible. 
 



As College Green has been a bus gate for some time there will be no impact on private 
cars, however, the impacts on buses has the potential to be very significant. In the 
absence of College Green being available for buses, businesses would have concerns 
regarding the positioning of bus stops and clarification regarding this is required before 
Dublin Town could endorse the proposals. This is a particular issue in relation to 
access to the south side commercial core.   
 
In particular relation to the location of routes and bus stops international research has 
shown that people will generally walk 250m from where they get off their bus and will 
walk up to 500m if there is good reason for doing so.  However, they are unlikely to 
walk more than 500m.  As 42% of Dublin city’s customers use the bus to access the 
city, this could have very significant implications for the viability of the city as a 
commercial zone.  This has to be seen in the context of reducing retail spend and also 
the fragility caused to the sector by the Covid Crisis.  These considerations have to be 
taken into account. 
 
Deliveries up to 11am for businesses in and around the College Green area will be 
required as is the case on other pedestrianised areas of the city. There must also be 
clear procedures and processes to facilitate access arrangements for some work 
which may have to take place out of ours such as waste collection, window cleaning, 
building maintenance etc. 
 
A recurrent theme in business feedback on the scheme from DublinTown members 
was concern about the longer-term use and management of the new civic plaza space. 
Issues around potential antisocial behaviour were highlighted by many businesses. It 
is insufficient for this to be classified as purely a matter for Garda enforcement, 
appropriate bye-laws and enforcement from Dublin City Council needs to be allocated 
for the space. Similarly, when the final designs are being prepared for the plaza the 
key principles of Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) should 
be implemented. This would focus on issues like public lighting, signage, designing 
out recesses, alcoves or blind spots that could be conducive to antisocial uses. The 
space needs to be well managed on a continual basis. This will require appropriate 
cleaning, maintenance and security and we would advocate against the provision of 
casual trading licenses in the area as this would mitigate against the flexible use of 
space in the future, however DublinTown would agree with the use of the space for 
events and once off activities that go through the proper statutory licencing process. 
At present College Green is home to a lot of unnecessary signage, and clutter, if the 
space is turned into a pedestrian plaza a full audit of signage and street clutter should 
be undertaken by Dublin City Council and any redundant items should be removed. At 
the time of the Luas Cross City project a number of electrical cabinets were installed 
in College Green, with a significant cluster close to the Spar shop and Dubarry Shop 
on southern side of the Green. While these cabinets no doubt perform important 
functions we would suggest that they should be placed under the pavement where 
they would no be obstacles of eyesores but could still remain accessible for 
maintenance. 
 
We would also encourage Dublin City Council to develop a strategy of working with 
businesses in and around College Green and Dame Street to provide for quality, well-
maintained outdoor seating at hospitality premises. Some effort still needs to be made 
in convincing some local businesses of the potential benefits of the plaza, there has 



been some negative feedback in relation to the summer trials from 2019 and concerns 
about the numbers of barriers used, difficulties in controlling potential conflicts 
between cyclists and pedestrians and the underutilisation of space on the days of the 
trials/events.  
 
Access for cash in transit vehicles and customer parking must be maintained for Bank 
of Ireland College Green.  As one of the largest branches in the bank network they 
offer facilities that many other branches no longer provide. 
 
The trials carried out through July and August 2019 were very limited in scope and do 
not give a full picture of the likely long-term impacts of removing all traffic from College 
Green. A decision was made only to hold trials on Sundays which limited their 
usefulness as meant that the impacts on weekday commuter traffic could not be 
examined. The trials did cause some delays with Dublin Bus services and DublinTown 
were concerned at reports (https://www.irishtimes.com/news/ireland/irish-news/air-
pollution-doubled-on-car-free-day-in-parts-of-dublin-1.4093601) the carbon emissions 
were actually increased due to the trials increasing traffic journeys. For these reasons 
we believe that a 2 week trial in Autumn/winter is required to adequately test the total 
impacts of the proposals.  Similarly, it is not clear precisely how the issues raised by 
An Bórd Pleanála regarding the issues around passenger loading along the quays will 
be dealt with seeing as the plaza will require relocation of additional buses along these 
routes. These are important issues that can only be addressed by working 
constructively, together with the NTA, Dublin Bus and other stakeholders. 
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